
Department of Energy and Public Works 

 

Gifts and Benefits Register for the quarter ended 31 December 2023 

 

Date 

received 

Description of gift or 

benefit 

Value Name of donor1 Name of 

recipient 

For gifts 

received was 

the gift: 

a) retained by 
officer; or 

b) retained by 
agency 

Reasons for accepting (what is the 

benefit to the Queensland 

community) 

Name & Title of 

Approving Officer 

2/05/2023 Travel subsidy 

contribution for 

Government delegates 

attending the World 

Hydrogen Summit 

2023, pre-event 

delegation tour of 

Hydrogen activities 

throughout Germany. 

$632.08 The Energy 

Cooperation with 

Australia and New 

Zealand Adelphi 

Consult GMBH 

Chris Shaw Retained by 

officer 

Travel Subsidy was given as an in-

kind payment to approved 

Government delegates only, who 

agreed to take part in a delegation, 

starting on 2 May 2023 and ending 

on 5 May 2023. The delegation was 

organised by RENAC (Renewables 

Academy (RENAC) with the support 

of Adelphi Consult GMBH and the 

German-Australian Chamber of 

Industry and Commerce and on 

behalf of the German Federal 

Ministry for Economic Affairs and 

Climate Action, as well as in 

cooperation with the Australian 

Hydrogen Council and Austrade. 

Paul Martyn, 

Director-General 

 

 

 
1 For organisational donors, include name of organisation.  If donor is an individual, use a generic reference. e.g., “individual”, “family of patient”. 
2 Gifts under $150.00 are included where the aggregate from donors in a similar relationship with the recipient exceeds $150.00 in the financial year 



 Page 2 of 10 

Date 
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Description of gift or 

benefit 

Value Name of donor1 Name of 

recipient 

For gifts 

received was 

the gift: 

a) retained by 
officer; or 
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agency 

Reasons for accepting (what is the 

benefit to the Queensland 

community) 

Name & Title of 

Approving Officer 

29/08/2023 Queensland University 

of Technology (QUT) 

Business Leadership 

Forum lunch 

$185.00 

 

Queensland 

University of 

Technology 

Shane Fraser Retained by 

officer 

A thank you for supporting QUT 

Higher Research Degree Design 

Sprint program earlier in the year in 

providing them an opportunity to test 

the parameters of a Government 

initiative and present back suitable 

solutions. 

Liam Byrnes, 

Executive Director, 

Energy 

29/08/2023 

 

Queensland University 

of Technology (QUT) 

Business Leadership 

Forum lunch 

$185.00 

 

Queensland 

University of 

Technology 

Bharathi Singh Retained by 

officer 

A thank you for supporting QUT 

Higher Research Degree Design 

Sprint program earlier in the year in 

providing them an opportunity to test 

the parameters of a Government 

initiative and present back suitable 

solutions. 

Liam Byrnes, 

Executive Director, 

Energy 

3/10/2023 Food and beverages 

during Queensland 

Trade and Investment 

reception 

$50.00 

 

Trade and 

Investment 

Queensland 

Paul Martyn Retained by 

officer 

Accepting this gift is an important 

part of building and strengthening 

relations with Trade and Investment 

Queensland providing the opportunity 

to engage with key stakeholders on 

strategic issues to improve economic 

outcomes for Queensland. 

Irene Violet, Deputy 

Director-General, 

Corporate and 

Portfolio Strategy 

19/10/2023 Ticket to the 6th 

Annual Lockhart River 

Charity Gala. 

$302.50 Cubico 

Sustainable 

Investments 

Paul Martyn Retained by 

officer 

The Gala is a charity event to raise 
money for the Puuya Foundation, 
supporting the Lockhart River 
community with training and support 
services. The event provided a 
networking opportunity with a number 
of Ministers attending and the 
Premier speaking on the night. 

Irene Violet, Deputy 

Director-General, 

Corporate and 

Portfolio Strategy 



 Page 3 of 10 

Date 

received 

Description of gift or 

benefit 

Value Name of donor1 Name of 

recipient 

For gifts 
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the gift: 

a) retained by 
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Reasons for accepting (what is the 

benefit to the Queensland 

community) 

Name & Title of 

Approving Officer 

19/10/2023 Ticket to the 6th 

Annual Lockhart River 

Charity Gala. 

$302.50 Energy 

Queensland 

Limited 

Liam Byrnes Retained by 

officer 

The Gala is a charity event to raise 
money for the Puuya Foundation, 
supporting the Lockhart River 
community with training and support 
services. The event provided a 
networking opportunity with a number 
of Ministers attending and the 
Premier speaking on the night. 

David Shankey, 

Deputy Director-

General, Energy 

19/10/2023 Ticket to the 6th 

Annual Lockhart River 

Charity Gala. 

$302.50 Rennie Advisory Christopher Kerr Retained by 

officer 

The Gala is a charity event to raise 
money for the Puuya Foundation, 
supporting the Lockhart River 
community with training and support 
services. The event provided a 
networking opportunity with a number 
of Ministers attending and the 
Premier speaking on the night. 

Leanne Caelers, 

Executive Director, 

Energy 

19/10/2023 Ticket to the 6th 

Annual Lockhart River 

Charity Gala. 

$302.50 Rennie Advisory Leanna Caelers Retained by 

officer 

The Gala is a charity event to raise 
money for the Puuya Foundation, 
supporting the Lockhart River 
community with training and support 
services. The event provided a 
networking opportunity with a number 
of Ministers attending and the 
Premier speaking on the night. 

David Shankey, 

Deputy Director-

General, Energy 

19/10/2023 Ticket to the 6th 

Annual Lockhart River 

Charity Gala. 

$302.50 CleanCo 

Queensland 

Tara Gardiner Retained by 

officer 

The Gala is a charity event to raise 
money for the Puuya Foundation, 
supporting the Lockhart River 
community with training and support 
services. The event provided a 
networking opportunity with a number 
of Ministers attending and the 
Premier speaking on the night. 

David Shankey, 

Deputy Director-

General, Energy 
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Date 

received 

Description of gift or 

benefit 

Value Name of donor1 Name of 

recipient 

For gifts 

received was 

the gift: 

a) retained by 
officer; or 
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benefit to the Queensland 

community) 

Name & Title of 

Approving Officer 

19/10/2023 Ticket - Queensland 

Energy Club lunch 

event 

$242.00 Rennie Advisory Liam Byrnes 

 

Retained by 

officer 

Networking with stakeholders and 

building business relationships. 

David Shankey, 

Deputy Director-

General, Energy 

20/10/2023 Ticket - 2023 

Infrastructure 

Association of 

Queensland assembly 

$950.00 Department of 

State 

Development, 

Infrastructure, 

Local 

Government and 

Planning 

David Shankey Retained by 

officer 

Department of State Development, 

Infrastructure, Local Government and 

Planning are sponsoring the 

assembly and recipient was invited to 

speak at the event. The ticket was 

included with the invitation to speak 

and has been accepted as this event 

is an important opportunity to engage 

with key stakeholders on the Qld 

Energy and Jobs Plan. 

Paul Martyn, 

Director-General 

 

20/10/2023 Ticket to National 

Association of Women 

in Construction 

(NAWIC) 2023 Awards 

for Excellence 

$280.00 NAWIC Leah Lang Retained by 

officer 

Recipient was invited to sit in the VIP 

table at the awards. The awards are 

Managed by the National Association 

of Women in Construction (NAWIC), 

the Annual Queensland Awards for 

Excellence is one of the most 

prestigious diversity awards 

programs in Queensland. 

Graham Atkins, 

Deputy Director-

General, Public 

Works 

24/10/2023 Invitation to attend the 

Women in Digital 

Awards, on 3 

November 2023 

$210.00 GHD 

 

Irene Violet Retained by 

officer 

Participation in the Women in Digital 
Awards allows for stakeholder 
engagement with industry 
representatives related to the Energy 
and Public Works portfolio, in 
addition to stakeholders in the ICT 
and digital industries. 

Paul Martyn, 

Director-General 
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Description of gift or 
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Value Name of donor1 Name of 
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31/10/2023 Registration to the 

World Hydropower 

Congress from 31 

October - 2 November 

in Indonesia 

$2,800.00 International 

Hydropower 

Association 

Paul Martyn Retained by 

officer 

Congress registration fees from 

International Hydropower 

Association. Engagement with 

international stakeholders from 

renewable energy organisations 

critical to delivering Government's 

priorities. 

Irene Violet, Deputy 

Director-General, 

Corporate and 

Portfolio Strategy 

12/11/2023 Return business flights 

Brisbane to Tokyo, 

Japan 12 - 17 

November 2023 

$12,000.00 Tokyo 

Metropolitan 

Government 

Paul Martyn Retained by 

officer 

The Director-General accepted an 

invitation by the Tokyo Metropolitan 

Government to represent the 

Queensland Government and 

present at the International 

Conference on Hydrogen Energy in 

Tokyo, Japan on 14 November 2023. 

A program of stakeholder 

engagement activities was also 

developed by the department to 

leverage the opportunity of attending 

the conference. 

Irene Violet, Deputy 

Director-General, 

Corporate and 

Portfolio Strategy 
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Date 

received 

Description of gift or 

benefit 

Value Name of donor1 Name of 

recipient 

For gifts 

received was 

the gift: 
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officer; or 
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Reasons for accepting (what is the 

benefit to the Queensland 

community) 

Name & Title of 

Approving Officer 

12/11/2023 Three nights 

accommodation 

Tokyo, Japan 12 - 15 

November 2023 

$2,650.00 Tokyo 

Metropolitan 

Government 

Paul Martyn Retained by 

officer 

The Director-General accepted an 

invitation by the Tokyo Metropolitan 

Government to represent the QLD 

Government and present at the 

International Conference on 

Hydrogen Energy in Tokyo, Japan on 

14 November 2023. A program of 

stakeholder engagement activities 

was also developed by the 

department to leverage the 

opportunity of attending the 

conference. The Tokyo Metropolitan 

Government offered to cover 

estimated costs for the Director-

General for three nights 

accommodation in Tokyo. 

Irene Violet, Deputy 

Director-General, 

Corporate and 

Portfolio Strategy 

12/11/2023 Return flights Brisbane 

to Tokyo, Japan 12 - 

17 November 2023 

$4,000.00 

 

Tokyo 

Metropolitan 

Government 

Kahil Lloyd Retained by 

officer 

Recipient accompanied the Director-

General, who accepted an invitation 

by the Tokyo Metropolitan 

Government to represent the 

Queensland Government and 

present at the International 

Conference on Hydrogen Energy in 

Tokyo, Japan on 14 November 2023. 

A program of stakeholder 

engagement activities was also 

developed by the department to 

leverage the opportunity of attending 

the conference. 

Paul Martyn, 

Director-General 
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Date 

received 

Description of gift or 

benefit 

Value Name of donor1 Name of 

recipient 

For gifts 

received was 

the gift: 

a) retained by 
officer; or 

b) retained by 
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Reasons for accepting (what is the 

benefit to the Queensland 

community) 

Name & Title of 

Approving Officer 

12/11/2023 Three nights 

accommodation 

Tokyo, Japan 12 - 15 

November 2023 

$2,650.00 Tokyo 

Metropolitan 

Government 

Kahil Lloyd Retained by 

officer 

Recipient accompanied the Director-

General, who accepted an invitation 

by the Tokyo Metropolitan 

Government to represent the QLD 

Government and present at the 

International Conference on 

Hydrogen Energy in Tokyo, Japan on 

14 November 2023. A program of 

stakeholder engagement activities 

was also developed by the 

department to leverage the 

opportunity of attending the 

conference. Recipient attended the 

conference stakeholder engagement 

activities with the Director-General. 

The Tokyo Metropolitan Government 

offered to cover estimated costs for 

the Executive Director for three 

nights accommodation in Tokyo. 

Paul Martyn, 

Director-General 

13/11/2023 Dinner with Tokyo 

University RCAST 

Professor Sugiyama 

$163.79 Trade and 

Investment 

Queensland 

Paul Martyn Retained by 

officer 

The purpose of the dinner was for 
Professor Sugiyama to provide a 
briefing for the Director-General on 
hydrogen and e-fuel industry policies 
in Japan. 

Irene Violet, Deputy 

Director-General, 

Corporate and 

Portfolio Strategy 

13/11/2023 Dinner with Tokyo 

University RCAST 

Professor Sugiyama 

$163.79 Trade and 

Investment 

Queensland 

Kahil Lloyd Retained by 

officer 

The purpose of the dinner was for 
Professor Sugiyama to provide a 
briefing for the Director-General on 
hydrogen and e-fuel industry policies 
in Japan. 
 

Paul Martyn, 

Director-General 
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Date 

received 

Description of gift or 

benefit 

Value Name of donor1 Name of 

recipient 

For gifts 

received was 

the gift: 

a) retained by 
officer; or 

b) retained by 
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Reasons for accepting (what is the 

benefit to the Queensland 

community) 

Name & Title of 

Approving Officer 

14/11/2023 Tokyo Government 

Hydrogen conference 

and reception 

$20.47 Tokyo 

Metropolitan 

Government 

Paul Martyn Retained by 

officer 

On 14 November 2023 the Director-
General attended and spoke on a 
panel at the Tokyo Metropolitan 
Government Hydrogen Energy 
Conference for Action. The purpose 
of the conference is to promote 
international collaboration on the 
adoption and use of hydrogen energy 
around the world. The panel 
discussion presented an opportunity 
to highlight Queensland's hydrogen 
policies and initiatives with Japanese 
stakeholders, and highlight the 
partnerships being formed between 
the two jurisdictions. There was a 
reception after the conference. 

Irene Violet, Deputy 

Director-General, 

Corporate and 

Portfolio Strategy 

14/11/2023 Tokyo Government 

Hydrogen conference 

and reception 

$20.47 Tokyo 

Metropolitan 

Government 

Kahil Lloyd Retained by 

officer 

On 14 November 2023 the Director-
General attended and spoke on a 
panel at the Tokyo Metropolitan 
Government Hydrogen Energy 
Conference for Action. The purpose 
of the conference is to promote 
international collaboration on the 
adoption and use of hydrogen energy 
around the world. The panel 
discussion presented an opportunity 
to highlight Queensland's hydrogen 
policies and initiatives with Japanese 
stakeholders, and highlight the 
partnerships being formed between 
the two jurisdictions. There was a 
reception after the conference. 
 

Paul Martyn, 

Director-General 
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Date 

received 

Description of gift or 

benefit 

Value Name of donor1 Name of 

recipient 

For gifts 

received was 

the gift: 

a) retained by 
officer; or 

b) retained by 
agency 

Reasons for accepting (what is the 

benefit to the Queensland 

community) 

Name & Title of 

Approving Officer 

24/11/2023 Ticket to the Planning 

Institute of Australia 

(PIA) Queensland 

Awards Gala Dinner 

for 2023 

$195.00 ARUP Josephine 

MacLeod 

Retained by 

officer 

This event presents an opportunity to 

gather colleagues as PIA collectively 

celebrate the pinnacle of planning 

excellence achieved in 2023. 

Leah Lang, 

Queensland 

Government 

Architect 

6/12/2023 Board of Architects 

Christmas lunch 

$175.00 Board of 

Architects 

Queensland 

Leah Lang Retained by 

officer 

Board of Architects of Queensland 

Christmas lunch for departmental 

support throughout the year and 

networking. 

Graham Atkins, 

Deputy Director - 

General, Public 

Works 

24 Gifts received with a 

total value of 

$29,085.10      
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Date given Description of gift or 

benefit 

Value Name of donor1 Name of recipient Reasons for giving (what is 

the benefit to the 

Queensland community) 

Name & Title of 

Approving Officer 

12/10/2023 4 x Tickets, MATES in 

Construction Charity 

Lunch raising funds and 

awareness of suicide 

and mental health in the 

construction industry. 

 
$440.00 Department of 

Energy and 

Public Works  

Department of Housing Industry engagement event Graham Atkins, Deputy 

Director-General, Public 

Works 

1 Gift given with a total 

value of 

$440.00     

 

 

 
1 For organisational donors, include name of organisation.  If donor is an individual, use a generic reference. e.g., “individual”, “family of patient”. 
2 Gifts under $150.00 are included where the aggregate from donors in a similar relationship with the recipient exceeds $150.00 in the financial year 


